

# Please cite the Published Version

Jeong, Joonoh , Grix, Jonathan and Grix, Louis (2024) The role of sports mega-events in China's unique soft power strategy. Humanities and Social Sciences Communications, 11 (1). 1609 ISSN 2662-9992

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-024-04116-9

Publisher: Springer Nature

Version: Published Version

Downloaded from: https://e-space.mmu.ac.uk/637299/

Usage rights: Creative Commons: Attribution-Noncommercial-No Derivative Works 4.0

**Additional Information:** The version of record of this article, first published in Humanities and Social Sciences Communications, is available online at Publisher's website: http://dx.doi.org/10.1057/s41599-024-04116-9

**Data Access Statement:** The data generated from interviews during this study are included in the manuscript. Raw materials cannot be provided to the reviewers due to the nature of the data, which were obtained through recordings.

# Enquiries:

If you have questions about this document, contact openresearch@mmu.ac.uk. Please include the URL of the record in e-space. If you believe that your, or a third party's rights have been compromised through this document please see our Take Down policy (available from https://www.mmu.ac.uk/library/using-the-library/policies-and-guidelines)

# ARTICLE

https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-024-04116-9

OPEN

# Check for updates

# The role of sports mega-events in China's unique soft power strategy

Joonoh Jeong₀ <sup>1⊠</sup>, Jonathan Grix<sup>2</sup> & Louis Grix<sup>3</sup>

This article investigates the contribution of states' soft power strategies to the process of East Asia's increasing global economic and political significance. We identify hosting sports mega-events as key to such strategies and thereby seek to add to both the literature on regional 'soft power' and acquiring it through sport. Using East Asia as the focus, we concentrate on China's leveraging of the Beijing 2008 and 2022 Olympics for soft power gains. We show that China's propaganda system is also part of their soft power strategy, which tends to focus primarily on domestic soft power. Our findings indicate that China cares about its national image abroad but places greater emphasis on attaining domestic soft power. Knowing that China's understanding of 'soft power' is distinctly different from the 'West' allows greater insight into their approach to regional and international soft power acquisition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Institute of States Governance Studies, Yonsei University, Seoul, Korea. <sup>2</sup> Department of Economic, Policy and International Business, Institute of Sport, Manchester Metropolitan University, Manchester, UK. <sup>3</sup> MSc in Global Cooperation & Security, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK. <sup>13</sup> email: joonoh. j726@gmail.com

# Introduction

great deal has been written about the use of sport and sports mega-events (SMEs) by states in an attempt to acquire international prestige and 'soft power' (Grix and Houlihan 2014; Brannagan and Giulianotti 2018). State investment in sports mega-events has spread rapidly with all BRICS countries having hosted between 2008 and 2022, with India still to host their first first-order sports mega-events. These large-scale investments seek to stimulate 'soft power' that can sit alongside, or work separate to, 'hard power' efforts. 'Soft power', first coined by Joseph Nye, is understood as 'the ability to attract others and to make them want what you want' (Nye 2008, 94). The emphasis on attempting to 'win the hearts and minds' of foreign publics is an alternative to the use of 'hard power' (military and economic coercion) when states attempt to change opinions abroad and embellish their national image. There are a variety of soft power resources that come in the form of universities, language institutes, NGOs, key sporting organizations (cf. the International Olympic Committee) and bombastic global sports mega-events. These are considered common elements in a nation's 'soft power package,' (Jeong and Grix 2023), which is a collection of soft power tactics that countries accumulate to satisfy domestic citizens and increase regional and international power positions and capabilities.

The hosting of sports mega-events (SMEs) and the perceived belief in their benefits for the host-nation has increased in popularity across all political spectrums and across a number of regime types globally, be it in democracies, authoritarian or autocratic states (cf. Olympics in London, 2012 and Beijing, 2008; FIFA World Cup in Qatar, 2022). This growth in the range of states wishing to host SMEs is matched by the rising popularity of the concept of 'soft power' in order to explain the host's motives. The concept has taken off among academics, politicians, think tanks, and the media, but it still offers only a broad-brush depiction of the rationale behind hosting SMEs. Increasingly, it appears self-explanatory that any state should seek to host a SME to grow their soft power. The danger of these explanations is that they mask the regime type involved (that is, the type of governance a state has) and they fail to recognize the array of different hosting strategies and rationales. While it is undoubtedly true that the vast majority of sports event hosts wish to make themselves visible on the international stage or enhance their image, the argument that SMEs are tantamount to creating soft power overlays a number of more nuanced and differential uses of sport for political and economic gain.

For this reason, we put forward in this paper what we consider a 'unique' soft power strategy using sports mega-events. In doing so we contribute to the literature, first, by showing that China's 'soft power' strategy differs greatly from that outlined by Nye back in 1990. Second, we adopt a 'tripartite' approach to 'soft power' analysis along the axis of *domestic*, regional and international lines. This is based on the observation that the soft power emphasis of a particular state depends on its own stage of development and rationale. For example, China, may attempt to hit all three of these target audiences. While regional and international may be considered 'external' soft power, they differ for the actors that pursue them. A regional power, such as Brazil, South Korea or Japan, will seek to uphold its regional status in addition to attempting to move towards global status. Equally, as we discuss below, the external showcasing of a sports mega-event may serve to bolster *domestic* politics and national identity building, as was the case in Russia (2014; 2018; cf. Grix and Kramareva 2017). While a number of works exist on either China's domestic or international use of 'soft power' (Shambaugh 2015; Gill and Huang 2020), we believe that studying all three levels offers a more holistic account of China's 'soft power' strategy.

The paper is set out as follows, first, we focus on the extant literature analyzing East Asia and soft power. This is followed by a discussion of the literature on China's attempts in gaining soft power through its culture and sport. After a brief introduction of our methodological approach, we turn to two empirical case studies: China's rationale for hosting the 2008 Beijing Summer Olympics and the 2022 Beijing Winter Olympics.

Soft power in East Asia and China. Regional legitimacy has always been the biggest challenge for the leading East Asian nations of China, Japan and South Korea. With all three states vying for primacy, competition in both the hard and soft power arenas is fierce. Many leaders in East Asia have expressed the importance of soft power, for example, China's past President Hu Jintao stated at the Central Foreign Affairs Leadership Group meeting back in 2006 that, 'The increase in our nation's international status and influence will have to be demonstrated in hard power such as the economy, science and technology and defense, as well as in soft power such as culture' (Ma 2007). Both China's economic competitiveness (Lee 2011) and their cultural heritage (Nakano and Zhu 2020) are understood as China's key soft power sources. According to Tanzim (2021, 461), for China, everything except the military is considered as soft power. Elsewhere, in 1998, the South Korean President Kim Dae-Jung, who once called himself the 'President of Culture,' lifted 'the ban of cultural products imported from Japan' (Ro 2020) and introduced the Basic Law for Culture Industry Promotion in 1999, allocating \$148.5 million to this (ibid.). It was a way for South Korea's government to explicitly focus and develop part of the nation's soft power (Glosserman 2020). Japan initially led the race in East Asia, having concentrated their efforts to project soft power globally, 'replacing the hard power that the country had and then lost, first in World War II (their offensive military) and later with the stagnation of its economic might in the 1990s' (Christensen 2011).

East Asian nations continue to vie for soft power today but seek different outcomes. South Korea and Japan tend to look for regional and international soft power leverage, while not totally ignoring domestic soft power leverage. South Korea uses their pop culture, also known as 'Hallyu' (K-Pop, K-Drama, films, food, and more), and technological advanced products to attract global and regional attention, where it is now considered as mainstream globally (Grix et al. 2021). Japan is also known for its pop culture with anime, video game consoles (Nintendo and Playstation), and wider technological innovations being globally ubiquitous since the late 1980s (Christensen 2011). China has recently turned to the tactic of economic diplomacy (aid) to continents like Africa (Mirza et al. 2020), health diplomacy (during COVID-19) (Rudolf 2022), and other ways to attain international soft power. Regionally, soft power leverage is difficult and not well accepted amongst East Asian nations due to historical issues complicating the soft power competition (Chang and Kim 2016). With China as the new leading nation in the region, China's hard power tactics (in terms of Nye's definition of economy and military) overshadow other attempts at soft power leverage in East Asia, 'partly because of the relative shift in hard power in China's favor.' (DeLisle 2020, 180). However, as much as global image and soft power are important to China, there is nothing more important than leveraging domestic soft power. Former leader Hu Jintao 'propounded that cultural soft power has two main purposes; one is to enhance national cohesion and creativity and meet the demands of people's spiritual life; the other is to strengthen China's competitiveness in the contest for comprehensive national power

within the international arena' (Li 2008, 296). In this sense, China's focus on domestic soft power is similar to Russia's (Kramareva and Grix 2018).

Interestingly the China's concept of 'soft power' does not appear to be the same as Nye's definition. According to Li Nan (Senior Researcher at Institute of American Studies, Chinese Academy of Social Sciences),

The definition of soft power that China uses is totally different from Joseph Nye's and the western countries' definition. From the western viewpoint of power, a demonstration of this is when a stronger nation has influence over a weaker one; in Chinese we call this quán lì, which translates to power. But in China, the nation uses the word ruǎn shí lì, where shí lì means compatibility and it is not power based. Therefore, the word ruǎn shí lì means soft compatibility. The soft power concept in China is not to influence other nations. China is only trying to increase Chinese domestic politics and not interfering with the affairs of other nations. China is trying to re-educate the society with Confucianism and Marxism. Once China is confident with their domestic culture, then China could try sharing these values abroad, such as using the Confucius Institutions, which fits to the ideology of shí lì (compatibility).

#### (Interview with first author, November 2019).

This extensive explanation shows that China's definition of soft power, or in this case 'soft compatibility,' is different from western democratic nations and that China prioritizes the enhancement of domestic soft power. While China still cares about its image abroad (international and regional), it focuses on leveraging domestic political legitimacy, making sure that it does not interfere with other nation's affairs-a way for China to show it respects another country's sovereignty (Pan 2010). Another key thing the interviewee touches upon is the use of the Confucius Institute that is known to be one of China's sources of soft power. The institute was founded in 2004, and there are 525 institutes with over nine million enrolled students in 146 countries (Edwards 2021). The institute was used for spreading Chinese culture and language abroad, similar to France's Alliance Française or Germany's Goethe Institute. The interviewee claims that the Confucius Institutes were used as a platform to present and promote domestic and newly cultivated Chinese culture abroad. However, there have, in recent years, been a number of concerns raised over these state-funded institutes, with suggestions that they were being used for propaganda purposes (see Jakhar 2019; Wintour 2023).

Irrespective of the differences in definition of 'soft power', the notion of using sport for a variety of reasons, from domestic legitimacy to international outreach, is clear from the scale of China's investment in sporting spectacles.

**Sports and soft power in China**. As China's global positioning and regional power increases, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) understands that image matters. In 2007, former president, Hu Jintao, 'stressed the need to enhance Chinese culture as the country's soft power in his keynote speech to the 17<sup>th</sup> National Congress of the Communist Party of China (CPC)' (China Daily 2007). Even during the 16<sup>th</sup> CPC Central Committee, Hu Jintao stated, 'culture has become a more and more important source of national cohesion and creativity and a factor of growing significance in the competition in overall national strength' and that China must 'enhance culture as part of the soft power of our country to better guarantee the people's basic cultural rights and

interests' (ibid.). This was the Chinese government's way of expressing that it wanted to raise China's soft power whilst bolstering domestic politics. Once Xi Jinping became the newly appointed leader in 2013, he declared that the national goal was to 'build our country (China) into a socialist cultural superpower' (Shambaugh 2015, 99). Incorporated within the notion of cultural superpower is the role of sport and its contribution to China's soft power strategy.

Many countries, irrespective of their ruling ideology, have invested in elite sport for political purposes (Grix 2016). Liu (2020, 1827) offers the example of the Cold War era, where 'This database furnishes indispensable bibliographic information for the purpose of conducting bibliometric analysis, encompassing authorship details, titles, sources, citation counts, abstracts, keywords, affiliations, document classifications, and referenced citations. Sports competition especially the Olympic Games became another battlefield used by the two Blocs led by the USA and the Soviet Union respectively to show the superiority of their ideology and development models.' Even after the Cold War, the 'global sports arms race' for winning medals continues apace, motivating national sports organizations and governments globally to increase expenditure on elite sport (De Bosscher et al. 2015; Grix and Carmichael 2012; Liu 2020). China is well known for its success at the Olympics and possesses a 'state-sponsored high performance sport system with continuous heavy government funding and has not been absent from the top 3 in the Olympic medal table in the Summer Olympic Games ever since 2000' (Liu 2020, 1828). China has also been open about its ambitions of acquiring soft power through elite sport success (Liu et al. 2017). In fact, in China, the government reviewed and renewed a 10-year guideline entitled Olympic Glory-seeking Plan (Ao Yun Zheng Guangji Hua) to aid and guide elite sport development (Liu 2020, 1830). This indicates that for China, 'elite sport is about medal success, and winning at the Olympics is synonymous with winning honor and prestige for the motherland' (ibid.). It is likely that China will soon no longer carry the epitaph of an 'emerging' state (as in the acronym 'BRICS'). Its inexorable rise to power over a decade since the 2008 Beijing Olympics has taken China from one-time pariah state to a leading world power, feted by a number of heads of state, from the US, UK to France and Germany. It is clear that sports have been a major part of China's increasing world influence, ranging from their high rankings on the Olympic medal tables to the hosting of strategic major sports events. The election of the 'sports-mad' President, Xi Jinping, in 2013, arguably added yet more impetus to using sport as a vehicle through which to put China on the world stage, kick-start their own nascent sports industry and develop their expertise in the most widely played sport globally, namely football (cf. Peng et al. 2019).

It is claimed that there are 3.5 billion football fans around the world (Euronews 2022), which leaves football as the most popular sport in the world (Wood 2022). Understanding the amount of attention and coverage football commands globally 'China recently and belatedly has sought to acquire international recognition in sport and participate in global development by linking soft power, national status, and football' (Connell 2017, 5). About a decade ago, Xi Jinping expressed his three major dreams, to qualify for the World Cup, to host a World Cup, and to win the World Cup (Tanniyom 2022). China believes they can do this by first attempting to make their professional football league attractive. The Chinese Super League spent approximately \$336 million in the 2016 January-February transfer window, ranking at the top just above the English Premier League (\$253 million) (Huang 2016). Of the transfers, Argentinian striker, Carlos Teves, joined Shanghai Shenhua for approximately \$681,819 a month and became the world's highest paid player

at the time (Tanniyom 2022). Even societal policies for football were implemented in China. There were aims to make 'at least 20,000 football training centers, 70,000 more pitches, 10,000 more coaches, and 20,000 schools specialising in football, and a goal of 50 million Chinese playing football regularly by 2020' (Connell, 2017, 10). This was the first time a specific sport was being added to Chinese schools, where the challenge was to 'overcome parent's concerns about their usually single child being injured and pressures to focus on academic achievement' (ibid). There were also policies that required professional teams to establish youth academies. Here, Real Madrid and Guangzhou Evergrande jointly established an academy, while Barcelona jointly worked with Hainan (ibid.). Connell (ibid.) claimed that this work was to generate international soft power which was complemented and supported by national soft power. Also, many Chinese corporations invested heavily into owning European teams where there were 20 Chinese-owned clubs during mid-2017 (Wall 2021). Many of these corporations believed that having ownership of foreign teams will allow Chinese youth to be trained in European clubs (Liu 2016). There has, in recent years, been a reduction in Chinese spending on foreign football - both in terms of ownership of foreign clubs (Eckner 2021), and expensive transfers of foreign players, as Xi Jinping reorients focus to domestic concerns-however this does not indicate an abandonment of football as a potential vehicle for soft power. Rather, the high levels of investment did not correlate with high operating efficiency in terms of the growth of CSL clubs (Fan et al. 2023), and so a policy more focused on fostering domestic sporting growth has been adopted. This approach to sporting development aligns with Chinese plans for economic development. In the new five-year plan, 'Xi Jinping's leadership called for investment to return to China and for the focus to be placed on the domestic market' (ibid.); this, alongside a focus on domestic soft power, aids the strengthening of the Communist Party's legitimacy with Chinese citizens. Before turning to our empirical case studies, we briefly introduce the methodology used in this research.

# Methodology

This study focuses on China's prioritization of domestic soft power through the hosting of sports mega-events; the stance we take is, necessarily, *western-centric* viewpoint. While the rationale behind hosting such events also includes the leveraging of regional and international interests, we are interested in how the Beijing Olympics, 2008 and the Winter Olympics, 2022 were employed to legitimize the Chinese Communist Party and bolster a sense of national identity. We do so by drawing on two major sporting events that also contribute to an understanding of China's broader 'soft power strategy'.

Data is derived from secondary data, government documents, media analysis, and 7 semi-structured interviews (for Beijing 2008), that were carried out in November 2019. Qualitative semistructured interviews were used to allow the researchers to explore subjective viewpoints (Oplatka 2018) as well as to bring together in-depth responses that looked upon China's rationale for hosting sports mega-events. Interview participants were recruited using the snowball sampling technique, asking initial interviewees for contact in their network (Sadler et al. 2010). Using a questionnaire for the interviews, responses were manually codified. Furthermore, all responses were recorded or received via e-mail, professionally transcribed, and sent back to the interviewees to be checked and agreed. Interviewees came from the professions of news media (1), academic scholars (5), and an interviewee who preferred to remain anonymous (1). All interviews undertaken by the first author in November, 2019. Interviewees for the 2022 Games were unavailable since the Games

were only available to those who lived in mainland China (International Olympic Committee 2022) at the time of the event and given the nation's stringent lockdown policy due to COVID-19 (Tan 2022). Media analysis is now understood as a key part of modern academic writing, given the seismic and fast-pace of change in global politics. It also allows views from abroad on policies in other countries which is important in studies on attempts to use sport to alter such views of hosts. The selection criteria of media sources is based on serious journalism from internationally respected media organisations (the BBC; Reuters) and internationally respected newspapers (The Guardian; The Economist).

Since the research deals with subjective responses and a structural explanation of social phenomena, the study positions aligns itself with a constructivist approach in International Relations (Leheny 2014). Therefore, this study broadly lies within an interpretivist worldview (Grix 2010).

China's use of sports mega-events for leveraging soft power. China originally bid for the Summer Olympic Games in 1993, losing out to Australia, as Sydney was chosen to host the 2000 Games (Hong and Zhouxiang 2012). After skipping a bid for the 2004 Olympics, China bid again in 2001 where they were selected to host the 2008 Olympic Games (ibid.). According to Fan et al. (2012, 31) 'hosting the Olympic Games was an important part of the strategy to make China a sporting superpower, as well as a political and economic power, that could compete on equal terms with the US in the West and Japan and South Korea in the East.' The following section interrogates both the 2008 Olympics and the 2022 Winter Olympics and seeks to explain China's rationale for hosting sports mega-events as part of their soft power strategy. The key focus is on the *domestic* reasons for hosting, but we cannot understand this without recourse to both the regional and international rationale to have a more holistic understanding of the wider strategy, as advocated by the 'tripartite' lens developed by Grix et al. (2021).

China's domestic rationale for hosting the Beijing 2008 Olympics. Part of the rationale behind hosting the 2008 Olympics was to showcase the ascendency of China's growing strength and economy to the Chinese public. Ashley Xue (Associate senior editor in CCTV; Television Broadcasting of the 2008 Olympic Games by Beijing Olympic Broadcasting (BOB) Company) states,

In many western nations, there were a number of misunderstandings about China, whether it be about the living standards of the nation, its economy, or Beijing not being seen as an international city. China wanted to host the 2008 Olympics with the ambition to show domestically that the nation is no longer labeled as a poor country. Also, the government wanted to build a national image and be able to project China's inclusive society abroad.

#### (Interview with first Author, November 2019)

This response appears to support the notion that the hosting of sports mega-events will generally bring with it a feel-good factor among local citizens (Cornelissen 2010; Grix et al. 2021). China's economy was on an ascending trend since 2008 even during the financial crisis (Womack 2017), allowing the Chinese government to use the 2008 Games as a stage to display that China is no longer a country of poverty. Also, The Beijing Organizing Committee of the Olympic Games (BOCOG 2008a, 34) stated that a campaign of 'civility improvement' will be launched citywide, involving communities, various business sectors, and citizens.' This was going to be shown by enforcing '....in society

as a whole, the basic moral norms of patriotism and law abidance, courtesy, honesty, unity and friendliness, industry, thrift, selfimprovement, dedication to one's work, and [service to the public]' (ibid., 35). As a secular nation, the Chinese government wanted to show how inclusive the nation is by stating they will 'comprehensively implement the Party's ethnic and religious policies and Beijing Municipality's Regulations on Ensuring the Rights and Benefits of Ethnic Minorities, enhance the awareness of ethnic solidarity among the entire populace, mobilize the initiative of all 32 ethnic groups for participating in the Olympic Games, and turn the Beijing Olympic Games into a holiday for all ethnic peoples in China' (ibid., 31-32). A similar account was given by Wang Jiajia (Associate Professor of Wuhan University China Institute of Boundary and Ocean Studies) where he states,

The success of hosting the 2008 Beijing Olympics has enhanced national cohesion in China, with 94.6 percent of Chinese citizens who were in favor of Beijing's bid for the 2008 Games. It awakened the national spirit, and this would contribute to the nation's image to the world.

## (Interview with first author, November 2019).

The participant provided a similar figure that the Chinese government openly presented, using a Gallup opinion poll, that 94. 9 percent of Chinese citizens in China supported the Beijing Games bid (Pan 2001). The poll was used not only to legitimize the hosting of the Games, to raise (national) spirits and to legitimize the ruling Chinese Communist Party, but also '....to help brand national and government images of the host country' (Chen 2012, 731).

According to Li Nan (Senior Researcher at Institute of American Studies, Chinese Academy of Social Sciences),

China's situation (especially economically) was ascending at the time with an annual growth of 14 percent. Moreover, the Communist Party of China wanted to show domestic citizens that China, a socialist society, can co-exist with western democratic ones. The government wanted to show the domestic citizens that China is being fully invited to be a part of the international society.

## (Interview with first author, November 2019).

It would appear that Law (2010, 361) is correct in arguing that 'China's bid to host the Beijing Games was driven by both domestic economic and sociopolitical demands.' It was a way for the Communist Party to consolidate their power and political legitimacy over society and its citizens.

**Regional/domestic rationale.** It is fair to say that China has won the competition for regional power in East Asia. The Beijing 2008 Olympics was often referred to as China's 'coming out party' (Grix et al. 2019), however, it was more of a message of what the nation has become. In East Asia, there has been fierce competition to host sports mega-events, given the global attention they attract. According to Sun He Yun (Associate Professor, Communication University of China, School of International Studies),

China understood the importance of preparing well for hosting sports mega-events, after witnessing how well it has impacted Japan in 1964 and South Korea in 1988. Even the FIFA World Cup they co-hosted did well for both nations. In 2008, China showcased their economic development well and raised its prestige by hosting the Olympics. The Chinese government raised the confidence of the Chinese citizens by bringing the Olympics to Beijing. (Interview with first author, November 2019).

The interviewee expresses how Japan and South Korea were a benchmark to China's decision to host the 2008 Games and showcase itself within the region. China wanted to join not only the international and regional club of Olympic hosts but also wanted to show their multifaceted capabilities, which has parallels with the hosting of the 2002 World Cup, 'since managing the tournament successfully is the minimum requirement to express reliability, capability, efficiency and other benchmarks of a modernized state towards the watching world, both Japan and South Korea were eager to present themselves as capable, wellorganized, in-charge and well-mannered.' (Manzenreiter 2010, 22). Also, it is worth noting that the interviewee also stated that the Chinese government contributed to raising Chinese citizens' confidence. This dual strategy of domestic political legitimacy and external showcasing proved relatively successful (Zhao 2015).

A further regional rationale behind China's hosting of the Olympics was to send out a message to other East Asian nations that their status is ascending and enroute to becoming a contender as the regional leader. According to an interviewee, who preferred to remain anonymous,

China's status was on the rise due to its economic growth and the Olympics was a message to neighboring countries that China will be the leading power in the East Asian region. China wanted to improve their image. On the other hand, Beijing 2008 was the (Chinese) government's message to the citizens that China is rising and will soon be able to compete against the US and western democracies.

# (Interview with first author, November 2019)

Hosting the Olympic games initially changed China's image and reputation although it was short-lived (Nye 2012). However, as discussed earlier, even though China was able to improve their image through hosting the Olympic Games, historical differences complicate how well soft power is accepted in the region. This leaves nations to rely more on hard power (mostly economic) and for China to prioritize domestic soft power or 'domestic public diplomacy.' In Chinese, there are two words that relate to public diplomacy (gōnggòng wàijiāo), coming from the Western lexicon (Zhao 2015). The first is 'external propaganda' (duìwài xuānchuán) where it is a way of raising awareness of Chinese achievements to build a new image of China for overseas audiences (ibid.). The other term related to public diplomacy is 'people-to-people diplomacy' (mínjiān wàijiāo) which pertains to the importance of people in foreign affairs (ibid.).

**International/domestic rationale.** By hosting the 2008 Olympics in Beijing, China wanted to showcase their country, traditional cultural heritage, and Beijing's capability of becoming an international city, thus making China part of the international community. According to BOCOG (2008b, 11–12), their Action Plan states,

We shall popularize the Olympic spirit; carry forward the best of the culture of the Chinese nation; display the style and features of Beijing—a famous historical and cultural city—and the best spiritual features of its residents; deepen the understanding, trust, and friendship among the people of all countries; highlight [the sense of] "putting people in first place" and taking athletes as the focus; strive to build a natural and human environment compatible with the Olympic Games; provide excellent service; abide by the Olympic tenets; take the holding of the Olympic Games as the main line [of work]; organize rich and varied cultural and educational activities; enrich the people's spiritual and cultural lives; promote the all-around development of young people and children; take widespread participation by the people as the basis; energize the flourishing and development of culture and sports; and enhance the cohesive force and sense of pride in the Chinese nation.

The Action Plan clearly states that the priorities are to promote every aspect of China, a sentiment that would appear to fit with Grix and Brannagan (2016) claim that nations host sports megaevents to showcase their culture and cultural assets. In similar vein, Hong (Vice Dean at School of Cultural Industries Management, Communication University of China) describes China's strategy as having two strands—international and domestic,

Hosting the Beijing Olympics was not only a great opportunity to showcase China's economic growth while also labeling Beijing as a choice for tourists, it was also a chance for Chinese citizens to experience this for themselves. Politically, hosting the 2008 Olympics was a way of opening up the country to help the country's diplomacy.

# (Interview with first author, November 2019)

China spent the princely sum of \$42 billion to host the games (Rabinovitch 2008), showcase their economic development and make their citizens proud. In order to make Beijing an international destination, BOCOG tried to make good use of tourist attractions in Beijing and stated that China conduct 'work in accordance to international and modern standards, increase the overall openness of Beijing, and display to the world China's new image of reform and openness' (BOCOG 2008b, 14). Ultimately, by attracting international attention and people to their country, China believed that their diplomatic status would change internationally. It was also claimed by McDonell (2022) that even 'in order to secure the 2008 Games, certain changes were announced to show that China had moved on and was a worthy host' since 'up until then (China's first bid), journalists were required permission from a local government, to travel anywhere in the country.' China was adapting and appeared relatively progressive in order to host a sports mega-events. The government acquired the Games not only to showcase the state's economic achievements-the 'external propaganda' (duiwài xuānchuán) - but also to raise sentiments of patriotism and confidence in the country's economic growth. Whether things have changed for the long-term in China's political stance will be discussed in the next section that touches on China's ambitions for hosting the 2022 Winter Olympics.

**Rationale behind hosting the Beijing 2022 Winter Olympics**. In 2015 the International Olympic Committee (IOC) awarded Beijing the hosting rights to the 2022 Winter Olympics, the first city ever to host both the Summer and Winter Olympics. In the end, it came down to a competition between China's Beijing and Kazakhstan's Almaty, after four European countries that had originally bid dropped out of the race due to the 'escalating costs of staging the Olympics, prompting the IOC to introduce a raft of reforms to cut costs and attract more bidders in the future' (Linden 2015).

The political context in which China hosted the 2022 Winter Olympics could not have been more different to 2008. Arguably, the Beijing Olympics opened the doors to the UK assiduously courting the Chinese for many years, culminating in Xi Jinping receiving the 'red carpet' treatment on a visit to the UK in 2015 (Ansari 2015). At that time China was seen as the answer to the UK's economic problems and the hope was for a massive increase in direct investment.

Although the political context had changed between 2008 and 2022, China's penchant of prioritizing domestic soft power while showcasing 'external propaganda' (duìwài xuānchuán) using sport mega-events did not. As discussed, 'soft power' is a 'Western' concept and China's (and Russia's) understanding of it is naturally informed by their communist socialization and heritage (see Wilson 2015). Instead of using sports events to 'attract' foreign publics (as Nye would have it), China appears more interested in bolstering regime support, national identity, and a type of statecraft that is in contrast to the dominant 'Western' paradigm. China's-and the Communist Party's-key motive for hosting Beijing 2022 would appear to be in order to show their ascending power domestically, regionally (within East Asia), and internationally (toward superpower status). Given the timing of the Games-at the tail end of the global Covid-19 pandemic-one of the key reasons for hosting was no longer possible. On January 17<sup>th</sup> the final 2022 Beijing spectator policy was announced (IOC 2022). The document stated that only a domestic audience would be allowed, and these would be selected in groups to attend (Ibid.). This effectively led to 'sport without spectators' (Grix et. al. 2020), or in this case, a select few, and therefore lacked the 'spillover effect' of inbound international tourists. The following discusses the rationale behind China's hosting of the 2022 Winter Olympics, including the relatively ineffective international boycott of the Games.

China's domestic rationale behind hosting the 2022 Winter Olympics. Given the changes to the global political context within which the Games were hosted-touched on above, the fact that no foreign tourists were allowed to attend due to Covid-19 and that Xi Jinping had embarked on a campaign of tightening his Communist Party's grip on power, China's key focus of the Winter Olympics was on a domestic audience. Wilson (2015, 287) makes the convincing argument that China's response to soft power generation is to 'construct a national identity that maintains the current regime and contests Western dominance in the prevailing international order'. That is, a global, normally outward facing sporting event, is actually used to underpin the incumbent regime's legitimacy. Hence, China's understanding of Nye's 'soft power' concept is very different, especially given that the original notion includes an adherence to international ('western') norms and institutions that China does not subscribe to (Rennie 2022). Instead, it appears that China has simultaneously tightened the control over society through the tentacles of the Communist Party while appealing to a sense of national pride generated via a multitude of sports events, including the Winter Olympics. According to Wing-Chung's study (2020), nationalism among Chinese youths has risen post-Covid, despite the harsh Communist Party handling of the Covid outbreak in 2020. Other commentators concur with this sentiment (Kuo 2020), suggesting that China's response to international criticism of its actions in Hong Kong and the alleged human rights abuses with the Uyghur people has manifested itself in an aggressive foreign policy that has, interestingly, fed into the growing national pride sparked by hosting sports events. Just as the Beijing Olympics could be construed as part of a nation building strategy that combines positive nationalism domestically with a higher profile externally (Grix et al. 2019), so too has the Winter Olympics followed a similar path. National pride and patriotism are the glue that hold together non-democratically elected regimes, as all policy including foreign policy - is undertaken with the best interests of citizens in mind.

Regional/domestic rationale. There is little doubt that East Asia has seen an explosion of hosting sport mega-events. The 2022 Winter Olympics is the third East Asian Olympic event within 4 years after the Pyeongchang 2018 Winter Olympics and the Tokyo 2020(1) summer Olympics. This proliferation of major sporting events signifies both the international, regional and domestic importance attached to such global media attractions. China's image abroad since the Beijing Olympics showed some signs of improvement in the West, but not among its Asian neighbors (especially, Vietnam, Indonesia and Japan; see Silver 2017), as regional rivalries continue and the scramble to host global sporting events continues. Regionalism is often overlooked as a driver for dominance, yet a number of countries in the key regions of the world have all used sport or sporting events to attempt to assert influence. Take the Middle East, for example, where Qatar and Saudi Arabia are pursuing state-led sports strategies of investment and hosting (see Brannagan and Reiche 2022); the recent FIFA World Cup hosted by Qatar has clearly put this tiny state on the international map and made it a key player in the region; Brazil re-established its leading role in south America through the double host status of both the FIFA World Cup (2014) and the summer Olympics (2016). East Asia has now hosted all of the major sports mega-events that exist and attention seems to be focusing on the next tier down, including the first Rugby World Cup in the region in Japan (2019). China's regional primacy is undisputed - onlookers, especially the US, had hoped that Chinese ambitions would stop with the region and nearneighbors. However, as touched on below, part of the root of the worsening Sino-US relations are to be found precisely in the shift from a regional to a global actor (see Sullivan and Brands 2020). Strong domestic support, growing patriotism and a strong sense of progress appear to be ingredients in China's inexorable rise from a regional actor to a global superpower (Sullivan and Brands 2020)

International/domestic rationale. China is neither a democratic nor an 'emerging' state, and its desire for hosting the Games was instead to highlight its economic and political ascendance - the same ascendance that forms the root of Sino-US tensions mentioned above. The Presidency of Donald Trump saw a rapid deterioration in Sino-US relations, with the relationship between the two states reaching its lowest point since the détente of the 1970s. This was undoubtedly exacerbated by the bombastic and combative style of the former President, but the continuation of tensions under President Biden show that opposition to China is not a partisan issue and is borne out of bigger concerns. In recent years, there have been a number of 'flashpoints' for the increase in Sino-US tensions, maritime claims in the South China Sea, US support for Taiwan, Chinese support for the nuclear armed North Korea, accusations of human rights violations, and, of course, the origin of Covid-19. Yet, overshadowing-and perhaps incitingthese incidents, is one factor, the growth in power of China, and the threat that poses to the US-led status-quo. The deterioration in relations and the revelations around the Chinese treatment of the Uyghurs population was behind a diplomatic boycott of the 2022 Beijing Winter Olympics initiated by the US with a number of other democratic countries, such as the UK, Canada, and Australia, joining in. What could have been an internationally damaging campaign for China turned out to be a rather tepid affair, given that the boycott consisted of no government officials attending the Games, yet all athletes from the respective countries still competing (Guzman 2021). The trigger for the boycott was due to China's 'human rights abuses and atrocities in Xinjiang against the province's (Uyghur) Muslim population' (BBC 2022), their actions on restricting the freedom of Hong Kong residents and the crackdown on anti-government protests, and the Communist Party treatment of Chinese tennis star Peng Shuai (ibid.). According to a report,

'she was not heard from for nearly three weeks after her allegations of sexual assault against Zhang Gaoli, a former vice-premier of China' (ibid.). However, unlike most countries, China and its Communist Party need the games for similar reasons as the Russians needed the hosting of Sochi 2014—to boost their own legitimacy domestically. Therefore, the 2022 Games could be understood first and foremost as a platform to generate sentiments of national pride among citizens, but also to remind others of their regional leadership and global aspirations.

**Concluding remarks.** It is evident that sports, and specifically sports mega-events, are central to China's soft power strategy, its 'external propaganda' (duiwài xuānchuán), and its purpose is primarily for regime legitimacy. In this paper we have posited the notion that China's state-led soft power strategy using sports mega-events is 'unique', that is, it does not follow Joseph Nye's understanding of the concept, but rather the emphasis is much more on *domestic* soft power. Further, by adopting a 'tripartite' approach to 'soft power' analysis along the axis of *domestic*, *regional* and *international* lines, we offer a more holistic understanding of how China's use of sport plays out at all three levels, thereby contributing to the extant literature on this topic.

China's definition of soft power differs both from the original concept and many other states' use of it. China's emphasis, as we have sought to show, is on domestic soft power (to bolster regime legitimacy) and propaganda internationally and regionally, something that has not changed from the 2008 Games to the 2022 Games. With the 2022 Games contested almost entirely behind closed doors, open only to certain groups of Chinese citizens, its external reach was highly limited, not dissimilar to Japan's hosting of the 2020 Tokyo Olympics. However, given China sought domestic soft power too, the loss of a 'spillover effect' was not as bad for China as it had been for Japan in 2021.

China (and incidentally, Russia) is among the strongest 'emerging states' that have used a state-led, two-pronged approach to sport with external and domestic soft power strategies, the latter to generally shore up political legitimacy at home. Domestic soft power is important in authoritarian states to ensure the political legitimacy of the ruling party; in a democratic state it is highly likely, for example, that the political party that bids for an event will not be in power when the event takes place up to seven years later. In an authoritarian state this is not usually a concern. China has used SMEs to "showcase" their state and their growing strength, but also to indicate their alternative modernity and development to both a domestic audience and international actors (Black and Westhuizen 2004). Such a dual soft power strategy attempts to mobilize an event domestically as well as internationally, but non-democratic states use these opportunities to shore up political legitimacy by securing domestic and political loyalty, for example, by ensuring key political allies and their regions benefit (Mueller and Pickles 2015).

Currently, China's economy is closest to rivaling the US. The US still holds the lead with a GDP of \$23 trillion and China with \$17 trillion (Wisevoter 2023). However, China's \$900 billion "One Belt, One Road" project, is a massive infrastructural investment that is likelsy to go some way in improving both the country's economic fortunes and make it more attractive, increasing its stocks of soft power.<sup>2</sup> If this is the case, then China's domestic soft power is likely to benefit, which in turn will ensure that the political legitimacy of China's leading party remains high.

## Data availability

The data generated from interviews during this study are included in the manuscript. Raw materials cannot be provided to the

# ARTICLE

reviewers due to the nature of the data, which were obtained through recordings.

Received: 19 February 2024; Accepted: 5 November 2024; Published online: 26 November 2024

#### Notes

- 1 Müller, Martin, and John Pickles. "Global games, local rules: Mega-events in the postsocialist world." European Urban and Regional Studies, (2015): 121-127. Here, p. 124.
- 2 Ann Bruce-Lockhart, "China's \$900 billion New Silk Road. What you need to know," World Economic Forum, June 26, 2017, https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2017/06/ china-new-silk-road-explainer/.

#### References

- Ansari A (2015) "China's President Xi Jinping in Manchester as part of UK visit." BBC News, October 23, 2015. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-englandmanchester-34611334. Accessed 26 Jul. 2023
- BBC (2022) "Who are the Uyghurs and why is China being accused of genocide?" BBC News, May 24, 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-22278037. Accessed 13 Apr. 2022
- Black DR, Van Der Westhuizen J (2004) The allure of global games for 'semiperipheral' polities and spaces: a research agenda. Third World Q 25(7):1195–1214
- BOCOG (2008a) Beijing Olympic Games Action Plan, Construction of the Social Environment. Chin Law Gov 41(4):30–35. https://doi.org/10.2753/CLG0009-4609410404
- BOCOG (2008b) "Beijing Olympic Games Action Plan, Overall Strategic Concept." Chin Law Gov 41(4):10–14. https://doi.org/10.2753/CLG0009-4609410401
- Brannagan PM, Giulianotti R (2018) "The soft power-soft disempowerment nexus: the case of Qatar." Int Aff 94(5):1139–1157. https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iiy125
- Brannagan PM, Reiche D (2022) Qatar and the 2022 FIFA World Cup: Politics, Controversy, Change. Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan
- Chang E, Kim N (2016) "The Myth of Soft Power in Asia." E-International Relations, 24 May 2016. https://www.e-ir.info/2016/05/24/the-myth-of-softpower-in-asia/. Accessed 10 Nov. 2022
- Chen N (2012) "Branding national images, the 2008 Beijing summer olympics, 2010 Shanghai World Expo, and 2010 Guangzhou asian games.". Public Relat Rev 38(5):731–745. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2012.04.003
- China Daily (2007) "Hu Urges Enhancing 'Soft Power' of Chinese Culture." China Daily, 2007. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2007-10/15/content\_ 6226620.htm. Accessed 3 Oct. 2022
- Christensen AR (2011) "Cool Japan, Soft Power", *Global Asia*, March 2011. https:// www.globalasia.org/v6no1/feature/cool-japan-soft-power\_asger-r%C3% B8jle-christensen. Accessed 8 Nov. 2022
- Connell J (2017) Globalisation, soft power, and the rise of football in China. Geographical Res 56(1):5-15. https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-5871.12249
- Cornelissen S (2010) The geopolitics of global aspiration, Sport mega-events and emerging powers. Int J Hist sport 27(16-18):3008–3025. https://doi.org/10. 1080/09523367.2010.508306
- De Bosscher V, Shibli S, Westerbeek H, van Bottenburg M (2015) Successful Elite Sport Policies: An International Comparison of the Sports Policy Factors Leading to International Sporting Success (SPLISS 2.0) in 15 nations. Maidenhead: Meyer & Meyer Sports
- DeLisle J (2020) Foreign Policy through Other Means, Hard Power, Soft Power, and China's Turn to Political Warfare to Influence the United States. Orbis 64(2):174–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orbis.2020.02.004
- Eckner C (2021) "China's Communist Party forcing investors to pull money out of European football." *Deutsche Welle*, April 13, 2021. https://www.dw.com/en/ chinas-communist-party-forcing-investors-to-pull-money-out-of-europeanfootball/a-57171818. Accessed 16 Nov. 2022
- Edwards L (2021) "Confucius Institutes, China's Trojan Horse." The Heritage Foundation, May 27, 2021. https://www.heritage.org/homeland-security/ commentary/confucius-institutes-chinas-trojan-horse. Accessed 16 Nov. 2022
- Euronews (2022) "Which type of football fan are you?" Euronews, March 3, 2022. https://www.euronews.com/2022/03/03/football-fan-culture-is-changing-butwhich-type-of-supporter-are-you. Accessed 17 Oct. 2022
- Fan M, Liu F, Yi Q, Gong B (2023) Does high investment lead to high efficiency in Chinese Super League clubs? Appl Econ Lett 30(4):548–552. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/13504851.2021.1998318
- Fan W, Fan Hong LZ (2012) "Why Did China Bid Twice for the Olympic Games? Sport, Nationalism and International Politics.". J Olympic Hist 20(2):31–37
- Gill B, Huang Y (2020) "Sources and limits of Chinese 'soft power'." In Survival, 17-35. Routledge

- Glosserman B (2020) "The Limits of Soft Power in Japan–South Korea Relations -The Case for South Korean Soft Power." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, December 15, 2020. https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/12/15/ limits-of-soft-power-in-japan-south-korea-relations-pub-83412. Accessed 8 Nov. 2022
- Grix J (2010) "The Foundations of Research," 2nd edn. Palgrave, Basingstoke
- Grix J (2016) "Sport Politics: An Introduction." Macmillan, UK
- Grix J, Carmichael F (2012) Why Do Governments Invest in Elite Sport? A Polemic. Int J Sport Policy Politics 4(1):73–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 19406940.2011.627358
- Grix J, Brannagan PM (2016) Of mechanisms and myths, conceptualising states<sup>™</sup>soft power" strategies through sports mega-events. Dipl statecraft 27(2):251–272. https://doi.org/10.1080/09592296.2016.1169791
- Grix J, Houlihan B (2014) "Sports mega-events as part of a nation's soft power strategy: The cases of Germany (2006) and the UK (2012)." Br J Polit Int Relat 16(4):572-596. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-856X.1201
- Grix J, Kramareva N (2017) The Sochi Winter Olympics and Russia's unique soft power strategy. Sport Soc 20(4):461–475. https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437. 2015.1100890
- Grix J, Jeong JB, Kim H (2021) "Understanding south korea's use of sports megaevents for domestic, regional and international soft power.". Societies 11(4):1–17. https://doi.org/10.3390/soc11040144
- Grix J, Brannagan PM, Grimes H, Neville R (2020) "The impact of Covid-19 on sport." Int J Sport Policy Polit 13(1):1–12. https://doi.org/10.1080/19406940. 2020.1851285
- Grix J, Brannagan PM, Lee D (2019) "China's Coming Out Party? The Beijing Olympics, 2008." In Entering the Global Arena, Emerging States, Soft Power Strategies and Sports Mega-Events, 69–82. Springer, Singapore
- Guzman CD (2021) How the U.S. Boycott of the Beijing Olympics is Splitting the World. *Time*, December 16, 2021. https://time.com/6129154/beijingolympics-boycott/. Accessed 18 Oct. 2022
- Hong F, Zhouxiang L (2012) Beijing's two bids for the Olympics, the political games. Int J Hist Sport 29(1):145–156. https://doi.org/10.1080/09523367. 2012.634989
- Huang Z (2016) "China's soccer teams spent \$430 million buying new players to impress president Xi Jinping." Quartz, March 1, 2016. https://qz.com/627311/ chinas-soccer-teams-spent-430-million-buying-new-players-to-impresspresident-xi-jinping. Accessed 18 Oct. 2022
- International Olympic Committee (2022) "Beijing 2022 spectator policy finalized." IOC News, January 17, 2022. https://olympics.com/ioc/news/beijing-2022spectator-policy-finalised. Accessed 5 Jun. 2023
- Jakhar P (2019) "Confucius Institutes, The growth of China's controversial cultural branch." BBC News, September 7, 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/worldasia-china-49511231. Accessed on 22 Jun. 2023
- Jeong J, Grix J (2023) "An analysis of Japan's soft power strategies through the prism of sports mega-events." Sport Soc 26(10):1756–1776. https://doi.org/10. 1080/17430437.2023.2197398
- Kramareva N, Grix J (2018) "War and Peace' at the 1980 Moscow and 2014 Sochi Olympics: The Role of Hard and Soft Power in Russian Identity." Int J Hist Sport 35(14):1407–1427. https://doi.org/10.1080/09523367.2019.1610400
- Kuo L (2020) "China is powerful now', Beijing's aggressive global stance sparks wave of nationalism." The Guardian, July 31, 2020. https://www.theguardian. com/world/2020/jul/31/china-is-powerful-now-beijings-aggressive-globalstance-sparks-wave-of-nationalism. Accessed 23Jul. 2023
- Law W-W (2010) The state, citizenship education, and international events in a global age, The 2008 Beijing Olympic Games. Comp Educ Rev 54(3):343–367. https://doi.org/10.1086/649425
- Lee S-W (2011) "The theory and reality of soft power, Practical approaches in East Asia." In Public diplomacy and soft power in East Asia, 11-32. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan
- Leheny D (2014). Constructivism and international relations in Asia. The Oxford Handbook of the International Relations of Asia, p.64
- Li M (2008) China debates soft power. Chin J Int politics 2(2):287–308. https://doi. org/10.1093/cjip/pon011
- Linden J (2015) "Beijing awarded 2022 Winter Olympics." Reuters, July 31 2015. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-olympics-2022-winneridUSKCN0Q513P20150731. Accessed 17 Nov. 2022
- Liu D (2020) "Signaling soft power through medal success, China as an example.". Sport Soc 23(11):1827–1840. https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437.2020.1804109
  Liu D, Zhang J, Desbordes M (2017) "Sport Business in China, Current State and
- Liu D, Zhang J, Desbordes M (2017) "Sport Business in China, Current State and Prospect.". Int J Sports Mark Spons 18(1):2–12. https://doi.org/10.1108/ IJSMS-12-2016-0086
- Liu S (2016) "Why Chinese Companies are Investing in Football Clubs Overseas." CKGSB Knowledge, September 26, 2016. https://english.ckgsb.edu.cn/ knowledges/chinese-companies-investing-football-clubs/. Accessed on 18 Oct. 2022
- Ma L (2007) Preliminary Thoughts on Accelerating China's Soft Power Building. Dang de wenxian (Literature of Chinese Communist Party), 7: 35-8. In "China

Debates Soft Power." *The Chinese journal of international politics*, 2 (2): 287-308. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjip/pon011

- Manzenreiter W (2010) "The Beijing games in the western imagination of China, The weak power of soft power.". J Sport Soc issues 34(1):29–48. https://doi. org/10.1177/0193723509358968
- McDonell S (2022) "Beijing 2022 vs 2008, Two Olympics and two very different Chinas." BBC News, January 24, 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/worldasia-china-60078516. Accessed on 17 Oct. 2022
- Mirza MN, Hussain A, Nizamani MQ (2020) "Evaluating China's soft power discourse, assumptions, strategies, and objectives.". Glob Strategic Security Stud Rev 5(4):40–50. https://doi.org/10.31703/gsssr.2020(V-IV).05
- Müller M, Pickles J (2015) Global games, local rules: Mega-events in the postsocialist world. Eur Urban Regional Stud 22(2):121–127
- Nakano R, Zhu Y (2020) Heritage as soft power, Japan and China in international politics. Int J Cultural Policy 26(7):869–881. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10286632.2020.1845322
- Nye Jr. JS (2008) Public diplomacy and soft power. Ann Am Acad political Soc Sci 616(1):94–109. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716207311699
- Nye JSJr (2012) "Why China is weak on soft power." The New York Times, January 17, 2012. http://ringmar.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Why-China-Is-Weak-on-Soft-Power-NYTimes.pdf. Accessed 8 Oct. 2022
- Oplatka I (2018) Understanding Emotion in Educational and Service Organizations through Semi-Structured Interviews, Some Conceptual and Practical Insights. Qualitative Rep. 23(6):1347–1363. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/ vol23/iss6/6 Retrieved from
- Pan Z (2010) Managing the conceptual gap on sovereignty in China–EU relations. Asia Eur J 8(2):227–243. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10308-010-0263-x
- Pan PP (2001) "Beijing's Olympic Dream-in-Progress." The Washington Post, July 6, 2001 https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2001/07/06/ beijings-olympic-dream-in-progress/69db3d93-f43d-4cb7-b296-2e44757cfd4c/. Accessed 19 Jul 2022
- Peng Q, Skinner J, Houlihan B (2019) An analysis of the Chinese Football reform of 2015: why then and not earlier? Int J Sport Policy Politics 11(1):1–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/19406940.2018.1536075
- Rabinovitch S (2008) "Beijing Games to be costliest, but no debt legacy." Reuters, August 5, 2008. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-olympics-costidUSPEK25823820080805. Accessed 14 Feb. 2022
- Rennie D (2022) "China wants to change, or break, a world order set by others." The Economist, October 10, 2022. https://www.economist.com/special-report/ 2022/10/10/china-wants-to-change-or-break-a-world-order-set-by-others. Accessed 27 Jul. 2023
- Ro C (2020) "BTS and EXO, The soft power roots of K-pop." BBC News, March 9, 2020. https://www.bbc.com/culture/article/20200309-the-soft-power-rootsof-k-pop. Accessed 8 Nov. 2022
- Rudolf M (2022) "How China uses health diplomacy as a soft power tool." International Politics a October 27, 2022. https://www.ips-journal.eu/topics/ foreign-and-security-policy/how-china-uses-health-diplomacy-as-a-softpower-tool-6276/. Accessed 10 Nov. 2022
- Sadler GR, Lee H-C, Lim RS-H, Fullerton J (2010) Recruitment of hard-to-reach population subgroups via adaptations of the snowball sampling strategy. Nurs health Sci 12(3):369–374. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1442-2018.2010.00541.x
- Shambaugh D (2015) China's soft-power push, The search for respect. Foreign Aff 94(4):99–107. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24483821 Retrieved from
- Silver L (2017) "How people in Asia-Pacific view China." Pew Research Center, October 16, 2017. https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2017/10/16/howpeople-in-asia-pacific-view-china/. Accessed 21 Dec. 2022
- Sullivan J, Brands H (2020) "China Has Two Paths to Global Domination." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 22, 2020 https:// carnegieendowment.org/2020/05/22/china-has-two-paths-to-globaldomination-pub-81908. Accessed 27 Jul. 2023
- Tan Y (2022) "China Covid, Unrest continues in Guangzhou as lockdown anger grows." BBC News, November 30, 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/worldasia-china-63805187. Accessed 22 Jun. 2023
- Tanniyom M (2022) "Xi Jinping and his moonshot to steer China into the World Cup." Main Stand, October 10, 2022. https://www.mainstand.co.th/en/ features/5/article/3282. Accessed 18 Oct. 2022
- Tanzim Z (2021) Soft power strategy of China in 21<sup>st</sup> century, strengths and weaknesses. Int J Adv Res 9(5):459–467. https://doi.org/10.21474/IJAR01/ 12860
- Wall JS (2021) "Chinese Investors Flee European Football After Home Government Policy Change." 22 February 2021. https://sports.yahoo.com/chineseinvestors-flee-european-football-105538940.html. Accessed 18 Oct. 2022
- Wilson JL (2015) Russia and China respond to soft power, Interpretation and readaptation of a Western construct. Politics 35(3-4):287–300. https://doi. org/10.1111/1467-9256.12095

- Wing-Chung H (2022) The Surge of Nationalist Sentiment among Chinese Youth during the COVID-19 Pandemic. China, Int J 20(4):1–22. https://doi.org/10. 1353/chn.2022.0032
- Wintour P (2023) "UK expected to stop funding Chinese state-linked Mandarin teaching schools." The Guardian, April 24, 2023. https://www.theguardian. com/world/2023/apr/24/uk-stop-funding-chinese-confucius-institutemandarin-teaching-schools. Accessed 10 Aug. 2023

Wisevoter (2023) "Largest Economies in the World 2023." Wisevoter, 2023. https:// wisevoter.com/country-rankings/largest-economies-in-the-world/. Accessed 10 Aug 2023

- Womack B (2017) International crises and China's rise, comparing the 2008 global financial crisis and the 2017 global political crisis. Chin J Int Politics 10(4):383–401. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjip/pox015
- Wood R (2022) "World's Most Popular Sports by Fans." Topend Sports Website, 2008. https://www.topendsports.com/world/lists/popular-sport/fans.htm. Accessed 17 Oct. 2022
- Zhao K (2015) "The motivation behind China's public diplomacy." Chin J Int Politics 8(2):167–196. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjip/pov005

### Author contributions

Equal contributions were made to the research, writing, and editing of the paper.

#### **Competing interests**

The authors declare no competing interests.

#### **Ethical approval**

(a) Approved by Manchester Metropolitan University online ethics application system: EthOS. (b) We confirm that all research was performed in accordance to the Declaration of Helsinki following closely with informed consent, privacy, and confidentiality. (c) Approval Number: 1225. (d) Date of Approval: 9 April 2019. (e) Scope of Approval: (1) Data Collection and Privacy: approved methods for data handling, storage, privacy protection, and confidentiality. (2) Informed Consent Process: the approved methods for obtaining and documenting informed consent from participants.

#### Informed consent

\* Informed consent was obtained at the interview location. (a) Written consent was obtained from the interview participant through the signing of a consent form during the face-to-face interviews, which were conducted between 13 November 2019 to 21 November 2019. (b) Scope of the consent: participation of interview, data usage, and consent to publish. (c) The study did not involve vulnerable individuals. (d) The study did not involve payment or incentivization. (e) The study did not involve non-interventional research. All participants were fully informed of their right to anonymity, the purpose of the research, how their data would be utilized, and any potential risks associated with their participation, as outlined in the consent form they signed.

#### **Additional information**

Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to Joonoh Jeong.

Reprints and permission information is available at http://www.nature.com/reprints

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

**Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License, which permits any non-commercial use, sharing, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if you modified the licensed material. You do not have permission under this licence to share adapted material derived from this article or parts of it. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2024